JUNE 17, 2010

     A regular meeting of the Madrid Town Board was called to order at 4:00 pm in the Town Office.

     Members present: Joseph Finnegan, Supervisor, Tony Cooper, Kevin Finnegan, Tim Thisse, David Fisher, Bill Barkley, Jr., Highway Supt. and Judy Hargrave, Town Clerk.

     Also present: Aaron Jarvis, Tim Lucas, Alan Finnegan, Lloyd Grandy II, Wayne Day, Garry Wells, Jim Connor, Dan & Laura McGrath, Phyllis McDougall, Matilda Larson, Heidi Ames and Tammy Hawkins.

    The clerk presented proof of publication for the bid opening for the WWTP. Aaron Jarvis opened the following bids:

    Contract #1 – General Construction:

                          Blue Heron Construction Co., LLC -  $2,356,718 with an alternate bid of $60,000

                          Danko Construction Corp. -               $1,769,000 with an alternate bid of $60,000

                          Fiacco & Riley Construction, Inc. -     $1,573,000 with an alternate bid of $56,300

                          J.E. Sheehan Contracting Corp. -        $ 2,483,000 with an alternate bid of $60,000

                          Perras Excavating, Inc. -                     $1,885,000 with an alternate bid of $55,000

Contract #2 – Mechanical Construction

                      B-S Industrial Contractors, Inc. -  $243,500

                      Burns Brothers Contractors -        $261,575

                      Empire Northeast, Inc.   -              $359,660

                      Fiacco & Riley Construction, Inc. - $334,941

                      Hyde Stone Mechanical Contractors - $338,900

                      Perras Excavating, Inc. - $241,499

Contract #3 – Plumbing Construction

                      B-S Industrial Contractors, Inc. - $21,459

                      Burns Brothers Contractors -       $28,170

                      Empire Northeast, Inc. -              $33,115

                      Hyde Stone Mechanical Contractors- $18,600

                     Perras Excavating, Inc. -               $25,383

Contract #4- Electrical Construction

                     Collins-Hammond Electrical Contractors, Inc. - $165,800 Alternate E-1 $4,870

                     Dow Electric, Inc. - $336,000 – Alternate E-1 $2,000

                     Jordstat Construction, Inc. - $147,610 – Alternate E-1 $2,701

                     MEC Electric, Inc. - $170,000 – Alternate E-1 - $3,000

                     New Century Electric - $264,000 – alternate E-1 - $4,861

                     S & L Electric, Inc. - $240,500 – Alternate E-1 - $1,650

                    Watson Electric, Inc. - $171,973 – Alternate E-1 - $1,178

     The Board will meet on Tuesday, June 29, 2010 at 4 pm to award the contracts for the WWTP project.

     Matilda Larson and Heidi Ames from the St. Lawrence County Planning Office gave a presentation on the procedure for the community planning grant application process. First the Town needs to pass a resolution authorizing the County Planning Office to prepare an application and sign an MOU between the Town and the County Planning Office. Second the Town needs to identify a source and amount of local match (up to $20,000 in cash and in-kind), third hold two public hearings to discuss strengths, weaknesses of the community and develop a community vision statement. Fourth secure letters of support from the community. Fifth send a letter from the Chief elected Official promising to have local board vote to adopt a completed plan and pass a local resolution authorizing the submission of the application.

     After discussion and public comment David Fisher made a resolution, second by Tony Cooper to authorize the Town of Madrid to apply for a technical assistance grant for NYS CDBG community planning purposes and to agree to pay $500 to the County Planning Office for their assistance in this matter. All were in favor.

    The Board will hold two public hearings regarding the CDBG Community Planning Program. The first hearing will be held on June 30, 2010 at 6:30 pm at the Madrid Community Building and the second hearing will be held on July 14, 2010 at 6:00 pm in the Madrid Town Office.

      Public Comment:  Tim Lucas on behalf of the Planning Board recommended that the Board make a list of non-permitted junk- yards and other known violations of the Town’s Zoning and Land Use law and give the list to the Jeff Gilson for his attention.

     Kevin Finnegan made a motion, second by David Fisher to appoint Wayne Day to the Planning Board. All were in favor.                          

     Tony Cooper made a motion, second by Kevin Finnegan to appoint Judith DeGroat to the Library Board. All were in favor.

     Alan Finnegan gave an update on the search for funding for dam renovations.

    The Board reviewed the monthly report. Tony Cooper made a motion, second by Kevin Finnegan to acknowledge receipt of the monthly report. All were in favor.

     The Board reviewed the monthly bills. David Fisher made a motion, second by Tony Cooper to pay the monthly bills. General #163-203 in the amount of $21,824.71, Highway #82-98 in the amount of $11,494.45, Water #49-56 in the amount of $1,080.19, Sewer #22-26 in the amount of $1,782.00 and Light District #6 for $1,015.22. All were in favor.

     Communications: The Fire/Rescue Building Committee has requested that the Town Board give them an estimate of square footage for additional office space so it can be included the floor plan for their proposed building.

     The Department of Civil Service notified the Town of the recent legislation that was passed which would allow volunteer firefighters and rescue squad members to access the municipal health insurance plan at their own expense and providing that the governing body passes a resolution allowing them access.

    The Safety Joe presentation to the Board has been moved to the July meeting.

     Agway Energy Services sent a variable rate offer for electric supply. (4.9 cents versus 11.5 cents per kilowatt hour)

     Joe Finnegan and Tony Cooper attended the June Library Board meeting and reported that the capital project at the Library has been completed.

    A letter was received from Peter Longshore describing the chain of events involved in his quest to get his property assessment lowered and other issues he has with the Town of Madrid and the School district. The Supervisor invited him to a Board meeting if he so desired to state his case.

     Received a letter from Selective Insurance acknowledging their receipt of notification of the accident involving Kathryn Travis during a T-ball game at the Park on May 24, 2010.

     Attorney Lloyd Grandy II developed a release of liability letter encompassing the donation by the Town to the St. Lawrence Power & Equipment Museum of the old bleachers. The release was delivered to the Museum for their review and approval.

     The Town’s equalization rate is set at 100%.

    The Annual drinking water quality report for 2009 has been distributed to all customers within the water district.

     Bill Barkley Jr: The guide rail at the parking lot by the bank has been replaced.

     The DEC will be inspecting the sewer plant on July 1, 2020.

     ATL is taking samples at the old town barns on North Street.

     Roadside mowing is all completed. 

     A yard hydrant is being installed on Caroline Street to help prevent a problem with dirty water.

    Bill suggested that the Board replace truck #3with either a new pickup or possibly a 1996 Chevy two wheel drive pickup that he can purchase for $4500.00 from American Paving. Tim Thisse made a motion, second by David Fisher to authorize the Highway Superintendent to purchase the 1996 Chevy pickup for $4500.00 after checking out a pickup that is for sale at F.X. Caprara. All were in favor.

    Old Business:  Tim Thisse stated that the Board had already made the decision that all houses, mobile homes, etc will have water meters in them.

    David Fisher made a motion, second by Tony Cooper to set the standard work day for the Town Clerk to be six hours a day, 30 hours a week and for the Highway Superintendent the standard work day will be eight hours a day for 40 hours a week for retirement reporting purposes. All were in favor.

    The insurance committee will need to review the St. Lawrence County Municipal Insurance Cooperative proposal and report their findings to the full board.

     There has been no talk yet regarding the winter highway maintenance contract.

    The Board discussed a local area network and decided to put this on hold for a while to see how the budget process goes this year.

    Kevin Finnegan made a motion, second by Tim Thisse to authorize the Supervisor to spend up to $1,000.00 to purchase a computer and a printer for the Supervisor’s use. All were in favor.

     The Supervisor would like the board to look at the energy audits and they will discuss at the next regular meeting.

    New Business: Tim Thisse stated that the County has cut the summer help that was used for the summer program, so they need to hire a person for four weeks, fifteen hours a week at minimum wage. The money will be taken out of the youth budget.

    Tim Thisse made a motion, second by Tony Cooper to raise the water and sewer connection fee to $600 minimum charge with time and materials added for additional work at the discretion of the Water & Sewer Superintendent. All were in favor.

    Kevin Finnegan made a motion, second by Tim Thisse to approve the minutes of the previous meeting. All were in favor.

    Tony Cooper made a motion, second by David Fisher to adjourn. All were in favor. Meeting adjourned at 7:08 pm.

_____________________________

Judy Hargrave, Town Clerk

